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History is always offering exciting 
new classes and here is a great 
example!

HIS 1130: Murder & Mystery as 
History (Allison Fredette):

For Fall 2020, I have designed a 
new course, HIS 1130: Murder & 
Mystery as History. This course 
uses the study of crime, and more 
specifically homicidal crime, as a 
lens into societies of the past. Each 
week, we will study a famous murder 
or a series of lesser known murders 
from the past and dissect it. Why did 
certain cases gain notoriety at the 
time? Why did others get ignored? 
What cases do we remember and 
why? How have historians studied 
these cases to learn about the past? 
 
For example, one week the class will 
study the infamous Jack the Ripper 
murders. What does this serial 
killer tell us about late-nineteenth-

century London? About women’s 
changing roles at the turn of the 
century? About urbanization and 
class? Another week, we will read a 
series of murder cases in eighteenth-
century China, all revolving around 
domestic violence incidents. What 
do these cases reveal about family 
dynamics in China? What do they 
obscure? Why weren’t they elevated 
to the level of a “Jack the Ripper” 
case? Another week we will study 
a more recent case – the O. J. 
Simpson trial. What does the frenzy 
over this case and trial tell us about 
race, fame, domestic violence, 
and the media in the late-twentieth 
century?  I am still finalizing the 
syllabus, so if you have suggestions, 
please email me at fredettead@
appstate.edu. Thanks! 
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Making History Day 
Happen 
Carrie Streeter

This year’s theme for National History 
Day, “Frontiers in History,” could very 
well describe a new undertaking of 
Appalachian State University’s Public 
History program. Because, for the first 

time in known memory, Watauga County 
elementary- and middle-grade students 
are participating in this nation-wide 
competition that, since its founding in the 
1970s, has provided millions of youth in 
grades 6-12 with opportunities to cultivate 
and exhibit skills of historical inquiry and 
interpretation. To help make this possible, 
Dr. Andrea Burns and Public History 
graduate students beganb collaborating in 
Fall Semester 2022 with educators at two 
public charter schools: Imagine Bilingual 
School and Two Rivers Community 
School. They arranged several activities 
that encouraged elementary and middle-
school students to think historically about 
“frontiers,” select topics of personal 
interest, locate primary and secondary 
sources, and organize their findings.

Additionally, Dr. Burns and graduate stu-
dents orchestrated several field trips that 
introduced local youth to the variety of 
community resources and rich archival 
materials at Watauga County Public Li-
brary and Appalachian State University’s 
CONTINUED ON PAGE 4

history.appstate.edu



In last year’s Newsletter, I began with the word “Changes” and then tried to wax eloquently in a couple 
of follow-up paragraphs.  Things do change.  It’s a constant message that we historians try to pass 
along to our students and the public at large.  But even we were caught off guard by the magnitude of 
change brought in the early weeks of the spring 2020 semester.  Just as this newsletter was completed 
and I was contemplating the final addition—the words for this very letter—COVID-19 changed pretty 
much everything we had come to expect about spring at Appalachian.

So now, as the semester ends, this is the re-write of sorts—a very different letter in the midst of 
suddenly different times.

But a few very important things remained the same:  Our students continued to learn the value of 
understanding the past, our professors discovered new ways to convey that knowledge, and you—
our alumni—stood behind us with your staunch support.  For each of these things, I am grateful.  And 
I continue to find hope and encouragement.  In these pages, you will read some of the continuing 
accomplishments of my very talented colleagues as well as tales of the immense promise of our 
students and the dedication and success of our alumni.  Take hope.  This too will be past.

Affectionately,

Jim
James R. Goff, Jr.
Professor and Chair
Department of History

From the Chair...
April 30, 2020

In last year’s Newsletter, I began with the word “Changes” and then tried to wax eloquently in a couple 
of follow-up paragraphs.  Things do change.  It’s a constant message that we historians try to pass 
along to our students and the public at large.  But even we were caught off guard by the magnitude of 
change brought in the early weeks of the spring 2020 semester.  Just as this newsletter was completed 
and I was contemplating the final addition—the words for this very letter—COVID-19 changed pretty 
much everything we had come to expect about spring at Appalachian.

So now, as the semester ends, this is the re-write of sorts—a very different letter in the midst of 
suddenly different times.

But a few very important things remained the same:  Our students continued to learn the value of 
understanding the past, our professors discovered new ways to convey that knowledge, and you—
our alumni—stood behind us with your staunch support.  For each of these things, I am grateful.  And 
I continue to find hope and encouragement.  In these pages, you will read some of the continuing 
accomplishments of my very talented colleagues as well as tales of the immense promise of our 
students and the dedication and success of our alumni.  Take hope.  This too will be past.

Affectionately,

Jim
James R. Goff, Jr.
Professor and Chair
Department of History

From the Chair...
April 30, 2020

From the Chair…
March 2023

Some days I think I’ve been chair too long . . . other days I think I’m just learning what to do.One 
thing I’m certain of is that being chair, even of a fantastic department like the History Department at 
Appalachian, only works if you have dependable, talented, and committed staff. I’ve certainly been 
lucky in this regard—as have the chairs that preceded me. Elsewhere in this newsletter, you will 
read about and meet our current staff and also get a chance to reminisce with one of our recently 
retired staff members. 

I came here in the days when Evelyn Shepherd, with the able help of Brenda Greene, “ran” the 
department (yes, George, with your help, but you know what I mean!). And through the succession 
of chairs that we’ve had, it’s always been the staff that kept things moving and on an even keel. 
When I stepped into the chair role in 2014, Donna Davis and Teanna Farthing made my job easy 
and, along the way, as they retired and/or took other job opportunities, I’ve been fortunate to find 
immensely capable and dedicated administrative assistants without which, let’s face it, I would have 
failed at my job! So, as I near the end of my time as chair (next year will be our search year), I’m 
especially grateful to have two exceptionally bright and truly wonderful young admins to pass along 
to the next chair and assistant chair. So whatever names end up filling those two faculty positions, 
this talented team of admins will undoubtedly be the single most important thing I bequeath to them. 

So, here’s to Renee Gamble, our super-efficient senior admin in charge of budgeting, and Haley 
Herman, our newest member of the staff, who greets faculty, student, and visitor alike with one of 
the friendliest smiles I’ve ever seen . . . even on those days when everything seems to have gone 
wrong! These two folks are golden and I feel blessed beyond measure to have them continue this 
strong tradition of administrative excellence. I’m not gone yet, but make no mistake, when I am 
gone, you won’t miss me—not as long as these irreplaceable foundations of the History Department 
remain to keep everything in working order. Thank you to the real heroes of the History Depart-
ment—past and present!

Cheers,



    I. G. GREER PROFESSORSHIP IN HISTORY 
       CAMPAIGN

Thanks to your faithfulness and generosity, the I. G. Greer Professor Campaign
 continues to make progress. We are now finishing our third and final year of the campaign itself and I can report that we’ve raised in gifts 
and pledges around $50,000 to beef up the Greer and make it a prestigious and relevant research award. Our 21st recipient—Dr. Rene 
Harder Horst—was installed in November 2018 and, over the next three years of his appointment, will utilize income resources from the 
Greer to complete another significant piece of scholarship for our department. The campaign has had other tangible results: Several 
history alumni are discussing with me how we might move forward now to finalize our $100,000 goal and even exceed it so that the 
Greer Professorship, the oldest research-based Distinguished Professorship on campus, can continue to make a lasting imprint on our 
department, our students, and the larger profession. If you’ve not yet made a pledge or written a one-time check, I urge you to do so; your 
gift will demonstrate to this group of interested alumni that, as I pointed out last year, together we will make this happen! Listed below are 
the department’s 21 Greer recipients and the dates of their individual appointments. Perhaps one of these people made a difference in 
your life and career. How about writing a check today in their honor and/or memory? Your gift will make a difference!

Sincerely,

James R. Goff, Jr.
Chair, Department of History
The College of Arts and Sciences
Appalachian State University

Donations can be made using the form below, or online on our website at: givenow.appstate.edu/history

Roy Carroll      1977-1979
Lawrence Bond      1979-1981
George Antone         1981-1983
Ruby Lanier      1983-1985
Richard Haunton      1985-1987
Peter Petschauer      1987-1989
Raymond Pulley      1989-1991
Rennie Brantz      1991-1993
David White      1993-1995
Thomas Keefe      1995-1997
Tim Silver      1997-1999

John Williams      1999-2001
Michael Wade      2001-2003
James Winders      2003-2005
Michael Krenn      2005-2007
James Goff      2007-2009
Jeff Bortz      2009-2011
Lynne Getz      2011-2013
Lucinda McCray      2013-2015
Jari Eloranta      2015-2018
Rene Horst      2018-2021

My gift is in honor of Greer Professor                  .

Gift Amount:

Check (enclosed) Make payable to Appalachian State University Foundaton Inc.

 Visa          Mastercard  American Express  Discover Online: givenow.appstate.edu/history

$1,000        $500       $250       $100       $75       $50    $_________________Other (any amount is appreciated)

______________________________________________ _______________________  ____________________________________
Name on Credit Card    Phone                  Email

_____________________________________________________ ________________ ____________________________________
Credit Card Number             Exp. Signature

_______________________________________________________________     __________________________________________________
Credit Card Billing Address       I.G. Greer Distinguished Professorship - 94211

As I shared last year, we are now in the midst of a three-year campaign to enhance the I. G. Greer 
Distinguished Professorship in History.  The goal is to fund the Professorship sufficiently so that it will 
be an everlasting award to recognize excellence in teaching and enhance faculty research at 
Appalachian.  The oldest distinguished professorship on campus, the I. G. Greer Award dates to the 
1960s when the Appalachian Class of 1916 raised money to honor one of the first History professors 
on campus.  When you pledge to save the Greer, you will be joining an Appalachian alumni tradition 
that literally goes back more than a hundred years!

This year, I have exciting news.  Two of our History alumni, Brad and Carole Wilson, have issued a 
challenge!  They will match all first-time donors to the Greer campaign up to $5000 for all gifts that 
are received from now through December 31, 2017.  You can, in effect, double your gift to the 
History Department and this important campaign by pledging your gift today!  Join those who have 
already pledged to save the Greer Professorship and keep History at the forefront of Appalachian’s 
academic tradition.

Thanks to Brad and Carole for their support of the History Department and thank you for helping us 
keep the I. G. Greer Professorship alive and well!

Sincerely,

James R. Goff, Jr.
Chair, Department of History
The College of Arts and Sciences
Appalachian State University

For more information contact Carey Fissel, Director of Development at 828-262-7622 or fisselcm@appstate.edu
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1960s when the Appalachian Class of 1916 raised money to honor one of the first History professors 
on campus.  When you pledge to save the Greer, you will be joining an Appalachian alumni tradition 
that literally goes back more than a hundred years!

This year, I have exciting news.  Two of our History alumni, Brad and Carole Wilson, have issued a 
challenge!  They will match all first-time donors to the Greer campaign up to $5000 for all gifts that 
are received from now through December 31, 2017.  You can, in effect, double your gift to the 
History Department and this important campaign by pledging your gift today!  Join those who have 
already pledged to save the Greer Professorship and keep History at the forefront of Appalachian’s 
academic tradition.

Thanks to Brad and Carole for their support of the History Department and thank you for helping us 
keep the I. G. Greer Professorship alive and well!

Sincerely,

James R. Goff, Jr.
Chair, Department of History
The College of Arts and Sciences
Appalachian State University

For more information contact Carey Fissel, Director of Development at 828-262-7622 or fisselcm@appstate.edu

Make a Gift                I.G. Greer Distinguished Professorship in History Endowment - 94211
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Make a Gift

Gift Amount: 
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 YOUR SUPPORT OF THE 
 I. G. GREER PROFESSORSHIP  
 MAKES A DIFFERENCE
Thanks to your generosity, the I. G. Greer Professor Campaign concluded a couple of years ago and we now have enough funding to 
make a real difference in support for scholarly research in our department. Our 22nd recipient—Dr. Jeremiah Kitunda—was installed 
into the position this past November and, over the next three years, he will be able to access annual research resources from the Greer 
that parallel what other distinguished professors on our campus have at their disposal. Your support of the Greer Professorship, the 
oldest research-based Distinguished Professorship on campus, provides a wonderful opportunity to remember a faculty member who 
made a difference in your life and make a lasting imprint on our department, our students, and the larger profession. Any of the History 
Department related endowment funds, including our student scholarship opportunities, are excellent ways for you to give back to future 
generations. Please consider making a pledge or writing a one-time check to either the Greer Fund or another of our endowment funds. 
Your gift will make a difference!

 Roy Carroll  1977-1979  John Williams  1999-2001 
 Lawrence Bond  1979-1981  Michael Wade  2001-2003 
 George Antone  1981-1983  James Winders  2003-2005 
 Ruby Lanier  1983-1985  Michael Krenn  2005-2007 
 Richard Haunton  1985-1987  James Goff  2007-2009 
 Peter Petschauer  1987-1989 Jeff Bortz  2009-2011 
 Raymond Pulley  1989-1991 Lynne Getz  2011-2013 
 Rennie Brantz  1991-1993  Lucinda McCray  2013-2015 
 David White  1993-1995  Jari Eloranta  2015-2018 
 Thomas Keefe  1995-1997  René Harder Horst  2018-2021 
 Tim Silver  1997-1999 Jeremiah Kitunda   2021-2024

Sincerely,

James R. Goff, Jr. 
Chair, Department of History 
The College of Arts and Sciences 
Appalachian State University
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Special Collections. As a result of these many ex-
changes, several students from Two Rivers Com-
munity School and Imagine Bilingual School de-
veloped written and digital projects about a wide 
variety of topics, from the history of trains to the 
history of telescopes, toilets, video games, coinage, 
eugenics, Roman architecture, bluegrass music, 
and women’s horseback riding in Appalachia. Local 
youth were not the only ones learning new things; 
graduate students gained a good deal from these 
experiences too. Dakota Wilson, a first year MA stu-
dent, noted his delight in seeing youth get excited 
about doing history. To his own surprise , Wilson 
also learned how much he enjoyed this type of ed-
ucational outreach. Kristin Grau, a second-year MA 
student, noted her appreciation for having gained 
this practical experience and feels it has strength-
ened her applications for educational positions in 
museums and archives.

For Dr. Andrea Burns, this undertaking fulfills a long-
time interest in vitalizing National History Day pro-
gramming in this region. She knows from personal 
experience, as the former History Day Coordinator 
at the University of Minnesota, how meaningful 
these programs are for fostering public interest and 
appreciation for the work of history. She also recog-
nizes that educators face real obstacles in setting 
up the kinds of behindthe-scenes work that is nec-
essary for supporting student-designed research 
projects. “We understand that in North Carolina, 
social studies education is being compressed and 
minimized because of state requirements and test-
ing,” she notes. Dr. Burns is hopeful that this year’s 
success can help build foundations for ongoing, 
and expanded, local participation in National His-
tory Day. For all involved, the intrinsic rewards of 
this year’s work have certainly felt worth the while. 
In March 2023, judges at the local competitions 
at Surry Community College and UNC Asheville 
in Asheville applauded this work too. Several stu-
dent’s received high awards for their work and will 
soon compete at the state competition, which will 
be held on April 29 at the North Carolina Museum 
of History in Raleigh..For more information on North 
Carolina’s participation in National History Day, visit 
https://www.ncdcr.gov/nchistoryday

Leadership Transitions for the 
Center for Judaic, Holocaust, 
and Peace Studies
Amy Hudnall, Interim Director

Over the summer, 2022, our Leon Levine Endowed 
Chair and the Director of the Center for Judaic, Ho-
locaust, and Peace Studies, Dr. Thomas Pegelow 
Kaplan resigned to take up a new position at the 
University of Colorado, Boulder. His leaving is a 
great loss as he established a positive worldwide 
reputation for the Center. Over his 8-year tenure Dr. 
Pegelow Kaplan created traveling scholarships for 
students, strengthened the Judaic, Holocaust, and 
Peace Studies minor, established a visiting scholar 
program, established a library and archives, and so 
much more. The Center is stronger because of his 
ceaseless work.

One example of the impact Kaplan and the Center 
has had on students came out of a trip five students 
took to Israel after taking a Department of History 
course on Medicine and the Holocaust. The week-
long trip allowed students to meet with their Israeli 
teachers and student colleagues from Western Gal-
ilee College and spend time completing their histor-
ical research at a variety of Israeli archives. It was 
a rare opportunity for learning skills used by histori-
ans. One student’s journal entry read:

The trip opened me to so many more opportunities 
than I had before, I mean this both in the way of 
connections for Grad school as well as connections 
at the archives for furthering my research. This trip 
gave me so much more than seeing Israel, it re-
invented maybe, reinvigorated certainly a passion 
and drive for learning that for a second I feared was 
leaving.

Amy Hudnall, Senior Lecturer in the Department of 
History, stepped into his shoes as interim director. 
Long associated with the Center, Hudnall welcomed 
the opportunity to make a mark on a program she 
has supported for many years.

Twenty years ago, Center founders Rennie Brantz 
from the Department of History and Zohara Boyd 
from the Department of English began teaching 
classes on the Holocaust through the History De-
partment. Hudnall was one of their first students 
and what she learned there left an indelible mark  
her, guiding her research and historical expertise 
to genocide and trauma studies. As the Center 

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1
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and organizing three History Ed CLIO Talks a 
semester for pre-service teachers and other 
interested majors in the college.  In her free time, 
Jenny enjoys hiking with her dog, Patton. She is 
married to Dr. Morris, an Assistant Professor in 
the Math Department. They live in Seven Devils, 
NC.

Catherine Turner:  How did I get here? I 
could not have predicted my journey to Boone 
and I guess that is what makes life so interesting! 
After graduating from Smith College with a major 
in history and a minor in education, I earned 
my MA in American History at the University of 
Rochester. It was during graduate school that 
my love for history grew. I was introduced to 
historiography and became fascinated by the 
ways in which interpretations of the past are 
influenced by current events. My favorite period 
of history is the antebellum period, 1815-1860. I 
am especially interested in the optimistic outlook 
of the nation as it expanded and the enthusiasm 
for reform that emerged from the Second Great 
Awakening. My MA thesis focused on literacy 
and slaves—specifically, why slaves and free 
blacks in the South risked their lives to learn how 
to read, and how they did it. Education was a 
powerful tool to liberate the mind if not the body.

I taught my first college class at the University 
of Sheffield in England, and during that same 
year I earned a Certificate in Educational Studies 
for University Lecturers. Despite my interest in 
education and history as an undergraduate, I 
did not plan to teach. However, once I started 
teaching I realized it was something I enjoyed. 
I still do! Teaching enables me to delve more 
deeply into historical developments; and it is 
always challenging, because material has to be 
conveyed in a manner that engages students. 
Most of the courses I now teach are of an 
introductory kind. I aim to encourage students to 
take more history, to help them build a foundation 
so they can do so with confidence; and I 
encourage them to make connections between 
past and current events. 

Teaching American history in a foreign country 
(for 16 years in all, at several British universities) 
was a great experience. British students had only 
limited knowledge of events and people that are 
familiar to most Americans, and their perceptions 
were strongly shaped by film and TV.  The topics 
that most interested them were the Civil War and 
the period after WWII, especially Civil Rights. 

My adventure in Boone began in 2009. I taught 
for 9 years as an Adjunct Lecturer and in 2019 
accepted a non-tenure track Lecturer position 
in the History Department. I also serve as an 
Academic Consultant, one of a team tasked with 
observing future history teachers as they train 
in North Carolina high schools. I feel fortunate 
that in both my work in the Department and in 
observing student history teachers, I am able to 
combine long-established interests in history and 
education.  

Meet Our Rhinehart Postdoctoral 
Fellow:  Dr. Anna Field

I 

grew up in a small town called Upton-upon-
Severn in rural Worcestershire, England, where I 
attended local schools. At my secondary school 
– Hanley Castle High School – I studied French, 
English Literature, and History for my A-Levels 
(aged 16-18) before deciding to major in History 
at university. I began my BA History degree at 
Cardiff University in 2010, where I developed an 
interest in early modern [c.1500-1750] British 
social and cultural history, especially the history 
of crime and gender. My final year dissertation 
was a study of female highway robbers in early 
modern London, which won the university’s 2013 
Dorothy Marshall Prize, as well as a national 
competition run by the Royal Historical Society 
and History Today magazine in 2014. Excerpts 
of this research have since appeared in History 
Today.

I enjoyed the History program and life in Cardiff 
so much that I stayed to complete both my 

reached more students, Hudnall stepped in to serve 
as Peace Studies Coordinator and later the Advi-
sor to the JHP minor while teaching and advising 
full time in the Department of History. She has con-
sistently taught JHP (Judaic, Holocaust and Peace 
Studies courses) courses in the Departments of 
History and Global Studies.

The Judaic, Holocaust, and Peace Studies Center 
stands as a moral compass at Appalachian State, 
guiding students in the history of Judaism, the Ho-
locaust, genocide, and Peace Studies while sup-
porting them as they explore their moral boundaries 
and expectations. The Center supports faculty as 
they push their intellectual boundaries in teaching 
and research related to Center topics and will con-
tinue to do so. We wait with anticipation to see who 
will join the Center and the Levine Chair to carry on 
this important legacy.

History Club Updates
James Moser, Secretary of the History Club

 “Never let the future disturb you. You will meet it, if 
you have to, with the same weapons ofreason which 
today arm you against the present.” Roman emper-
or Marcus Aurelius offered this advice in his seminal 
work, Meditations. Almost two thousand years later, 
it aligns remarkably well with the challenges faced 
by our very own History Club—the fate of which 
hung in the balance as universities nationwide were 
ravaged by COVID-19. It pleases me to report that 
the club has done more than survive; we have man-
aged to regain our footing and ensure continued in-
volvement on campus. Under new leadership, the 
History Club brands itself as an accepting commu-
nity where majors and non-majors alike can partake 
in historical trivia, field trips, and volunteering op-
portunities. A “come as you are” philosophy guides 
our approach to club meetings, which are sched-
uled every Tuesday evening in Anne Belk Hall, and 
encourages everyone to consider unique interests 
and perspectives.There is no dancing around the 
reality that residual COVID burnout and limited 
funding have impeded our efforts. And yet, despite 
these difficulties, the club has noticed an increase in 
membership, as well as an increase in the diversity 
of that membership. Current president Robert Rich-
ardson recalled a time when the History Club felt as 
if it were composed only of a few friend groups with 
little room to grow. Now, dozens of people from dis-
parate backgrounds—seniors and freshmen, his-

tory buffs and emergent hobbyists, club devotees 
and others just looking for something to do—make 
their way to Anne Belk each week. There they can 
enjoy a game of Jeopardy!, or perhaps a competi-
tive instance of Family Feud as hosted by our social 
media manager. They might even join us on a trip to 
the annual Renaissance Festival in Huntersville, or 
to the Museum of Ashe County History, where the 
club helped build display cases that are currently 
being used for various exhibits. Activities like these 
keep our members engaged and help facilitate 
learning in a fun and inclusive manner.

In more recent news, we have started upon an en-
tirely new endeavor: a collaboration with the Art 
History Club. Alongside Connor Johnson, the AHC 
Vice President, we have laid and executed plans 
for joint events. Just this fall, for example, our clubs 
put together a well-attended board game night with 
historical and art historical themes. We have also 
set about brainstorming ideas for upcoming mov-
ie nights, educational discussions, museum vis-
its, and synergistic Club Expo presentations. This 
is only the beginning of what we believe will be a 
productive and mutually beneficial partnership that 
helps both organizations thrive.

My fellow officers and I have been thrilled at the 
opportunity to revitalize the club this past semes-
ter, and we all look forward to what the future may 
hold. I harbor no doubt that we will continue to face 
challenges. It will take time and effort to keep this 
machine running. So long as we heed the words 
of Marcus Aurelius, however, my confidence in the 
History Club remains high. There is value in the 
past, after all, and looking back on our own history 
elicits excitement for what is to come.

Teaching and Learning Histo-
ry in the Time of Covid 19
René Harder Horst

People have taught history—and many have even 
survived—during and after previous pandemics, 
even before COVID 19 hit a few years back. De-
spite millions of tragic deaths around the world, 
teachers have continued to engage students suc-
cessfully amidst threats by viruses. I was born back 
when we still pecked out college papers on clack-
ety machines called typewriters, and when COVID 
hit and we moved online, I faced an uphill battle re-
cording lectures for students to watch in the safety 
of their rooms. I was taken aback when one tired 
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student consistently turned on the Zoom and laid 
down on the couch to sleep through my brilliant 
lectures! To jump this new hurdle, history faculty 
pooled experiences in several “Teaching during 
COVID” seminars and together learned how to 
manage, and even thrive, while engaging students 
online. This article summarizes the challenges and 
successes for both teaching and learning.

To begin with, what have we faculty found most 
challenging about online teaching? Some students 
seem to assume that online learning will be easier 
and expect to receive a higher grade than what 
they earned. Also a new issue has been coordi-
nating individual Zoom meetings to explain assign-
ments again carefully, rather than talking through 
them once as a class. Low participation is often the 
result. Despite offering optional Zoom meetings, 
begging students to discuss how to improve their 
performance, and even compelling meetings with 
grades, often no more than 5 out of 40 students 
join Zoom meetings or show up to discuss their 
issues.

History faculty met on occasion to process teach-
ing during the pandemic, and these are some of 
our takeaway points. COVID produced frequent 
changes and transitions for both students and 
teachers, and both increased their flexibility. Stu-
dents seemed to approach learning online like 
a TV show, without much preparation for class. 
Because students came and went so frequently, 
it was easy to lose contact with them. Intro-level 
students seemed to face more challenges, and 
more failed our classes. COVID forced teachers to 
spend much more time on preparation, instruction, 
and availability to students. The pandemic also 
left both students and faculty emotionally drained 
and disoriented, and challenged those courses, 
such as Public History, that depend so much on 
in-person contact. We have all learned so much 
about teaching and learning during challenging 
times. These are some of the positive takeaways 
that we faculty have learned, and which will better 
serve us and students going forward. Technology 
has generally helped us. The Chat tool on Zoom 
created more face-to-face discussion between 
students than possible in a typical classroom set-
ting. Students also prefer digital submissions and 
feedback, and the pandemic forced some faculty 
to learn new grading venues. Besides paying more 
attention to students’ mental and emotional con-

ditions, faculty also enhanced their teaching with 
new technologies. The OMEKA digital platform al-
lows students to do Deep Dives into primary and 
secondary sources, post bibliographies, address 
argumentative essays with research done by oth-
er students, and successfully allows students to 
analyze and think together. Six History professors 
also participated in the Agile Teaching Academy, 
an initiative piloted by App State’s Center for Ex-
cellence in Teaching and Learning for Student 
Success, where they explored flexible teaching 
policies while keeping high discipline standards. 
The “Ungrading” model they tested encourages 
students to take ownership of learning through re-
peated self-assessment, with qualitative feedback 
from their professor. Students evaluate how much 
they have learned, as well as provide evidence 
through assignments, and then propose and ne-
gotiate their own grade, which professors can then 
adjust as needed. Dr. Kristin Baldwin Deathridge 
even published a chapter about this positive learn-
ing/teaching experience, “Do Public Historians 
Need Grades? Ungrading During a Pandemic,” 
published in a book History in Action: Essays on 
Teaching Public History. 

People have most often adapted and adjusted to 
unexpected events, even as devastating as glob-
al pandemics, which has allowed us to survive. 
Students and teachers alike have learned and 
even benefited from the unexpected changes that 
COVID brought to Appalachian State University. 
Hopefully better times for learning and teaching 
history lie ahead as COVID-19 recedes from our 
planet.

Michael L. Krenn

When the push for online teaching began a number 
of years ago, I assumed I would be one of those 
at the barricades, protecting the institution of uni-
versity teaching from the insidious encroachment 
of technology. But then IT happened: I was forced 
to teach online. It began slowly, as our department 
began to shift to an all-online schedule of Sum-
mer classes. When COVID hit shortly thereafter, 
like nearly everyone else on campus I was forced 
to take all of my carefully crafted History and First 
Year Seminar courses and crunch them into the 
somewhat frightening and confusing world of AsU-
Learn. Like nearly everyone else, I complained 
long and loud about how online courses marked 
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traveling on the weekend.
In 1950, the Korean War began and Bill joined the 
Navy. All these years later he remembers clearly 
the rigorous training with 72 other young men at 
the Great Lakes Training Center in Chicago in 
January. It was cold! But Bill was elected Honor 
Man of the company, “undoubtedly the greatest 
award I ever received.”

After 4 years in the Navy, Bill returned to Boone 
to complete his BA and MA. ASTC was now a 
university, and Bill studied under Uberto Price 
(Professor in the Department of Education and 
Director of the Reading Center). A career followed 
as an instructor of remedial reading in the 
Charlotte city schools.

Bill’s interest in collecting rare books began 
soon after meeting Maureen, who became his 
wife. When they met she was reading a book on 
Queen Elizabeth I, and to Bill her conversation 
about it was fascinating. From then on, he bought 
her a new British history book from Scribner’s 
Bookstore every birthday. Eventually he would 
have an opportunity to take an evening class on 
British History at Columbia University. He also 
began to travel to rare book fairs up and down 
the East Coast to build a large collection. Now 
this collection is housed in the beautiful Rhinehart 
Room on the fourth floor of Belk Library and 
Information Commons. Bill is delighted to see his 
collection being used by students: this has made 
it “come alive.” The Rhinehart Collection consists 
of more than 1000 volumes—a combination 
of resources to be found nowhere else in the 
world—to which students, faculty, and visiting 
scholars can enjoy access in a room designed 
to look like an old English library. Maureen’s 
collection of nineteenth-century china is also on 
display. 

Bill has been recognized several times for his 
generosity toward and ongoing involvement 
with Appalachian State. He received an alumni 
award, and the History Department’s postdoctoral 
fellowship was named in his honor. Each year, 
a Rhinehart Postdoctoral Fellow comes to 
Boone from outside the United States to work 
on a research project connected with the rare 
books collection. Bill is also among the sponsors 
of the Annual Appalachian Lecture in British 
History, which takes place every April. As well 
as a lecture, the occasion is marked by a dinner, 
followed by a display in the Rhinehart Room of 
items relevant to the lecture topic.

This Is What You Do With a 
History Degree!  
Everyone always seems to ask, “So, what can 
you actually do with a degree in History?”  Here 
are a couple of wonderful answers!

Chris Howard (B.S., History/Secondary 
Education, 1998; MA, History, 2012):  Chris 
Howard graduated from Appalachian State 
University in 1998, with a B.S. in History/
Secondary Education. He returned to Boone in 
2012 to continue his studies, graduating in 2014 
with an M.A. in History. His thesis, “Propaganda 
against Propaganda: Deconstructing the 
Dominant Narrative of the Committee on Public 
Information,” was named ASU’s Outstanding 
Thesis in Humanities for 2014. 

Chris currently works as a historian for the U.S. 
Army Special Operations Command (USASOC) 
at Fort Bragg, NC, specializing in Army Special 
Operations Forces (ARSOF) support and 
sustainment history, from World War II to the 
present. In this capacity, he interviews veterans 
and currently serving soldiers, collects historically 
significant documents and artifacts, and writes for 
Veritas: Journal of Special Operations History and 
www.ARSOF-History.org.

Since arriving at the USASOC History Office in 
mid-2018, Chris has conducted over one hundred 
oral history interviews and published several 
articles. Recent projects include: ARSOF Support 
in Operation JUST CAUSE (Panama), the 
evolution of Army body armor since WWII, and a 
brief history of the 389th 
Military Intelligence 
Battalion. He is 
currently researching 
ARSOF Support during 
Operations DESERT 
SHIELD and DESERT 
STORM in 1990-91. 

Prior to joining the 
USASOC History Office, 
Chris spent nearly 
four years developing 
training for the U.S. Army John F. Kennedy 
Special Warfare Center and School, also at Fort 
Bragg. Before that, he spent seven years as a 
high school social studies teacher, and served 
four years in the U.S. Army. He and his wife Mary 
currently reside in Aberdeen, NC. 

the death of traditional teaching, the purpose of 
a university, and, very likely, the end of human-
ity as we have come to know it. Just like that, I 
was forced to completely reconsider my approach 
to teaching, my definition of what it meant to be 
a teacher, and my expectations for my students. 
It wasn’t always pretty (although students seem 
to get enormous enjoyment out of watching me 
blunder my way through “screen sharing” and oth-
er technological challenges), and online teaching 
has some enormous drawbacks. But, as much as 
it pains me to say, it also had some quite unfore-
seen advantages. 

For many years I became increasingly reluctant to 
devote much of my class time to discussion. It took 
away from my “vital” lectures, and in the face-to-
face setting students seemed extremely reluctant 
to engage with me and almost never engaged with 
their fellow students. I would ask questions and 
got few answers. I usually chalked this up to their 
being unprepared (and some of them were), but 
some of the literature on teaching posited some 
other factors: the rather sterile environment of 
most classes, with people fixed in their seats; shy-
ness about public speaking; fear of being “wrong”; 
etc. I certainly didn’t think this would improve with 
online teaching and, at least initially, it didn’t. Be-
cause, once again, I simply replicated what I did 
in a face-to-face class: demanded that students 
turn on their cameras; asked them questions; had 
one person speak at a time; and evaluated the 
students on how well they mouthed the “correct” 
answers. And then some colleagues introduced 
me to the “chat” tool for Zoom which I had initially 
ignored as simply some kind of ineffective social 
media. My first class (one of the UCO 1200 cours-
es) utilizing “chat” was eye-opening. I started out 
with my typical question, grew impatient as the 
chat board remained empty, and then came the 
explosion. Students started commenting so fast 
and furiously that I could barely keep up. Most 
surprising, however, was how much time students 
were spending talking to EACH OTHER. This 
would have been impossible in the confines of a 
small classroom trying to cope with the cacophony 
of voices, but with “chat” the students went wild. 
When I looked over the log of comments after the 
class was done, I found well over one hundred 
questions, answers, responses, and reflections! 
And EVERYONE had engaged.

Who knew? Old dogs—and dinosaurs—can actu-
ally learn a few new tricks.

Changes at the Department 
of History Office!
There have been some big changes in the Depart-
ment of History main office, with new job titles, new 
people, and a fond farewell to a dear colleague.

Meet Our New Administrative Specialist: Re-
nee Gamble 

I received my undergraduate degree here at Ap-
palachian State and then worked at a number of 
other organizations, small businesses, nonprofits 
and state institutions before coming back to work 
at Appalachian State. I worked in the Faculty Sen-
ate Office for a few years and then joined the His-
tory Department as the Administrative Associate 
for almost five years. Once Donna Davis retired, 
I was promoted into her position as Administra-
tive Specialist for the History Department. I enjoy 
working with the History Department faculty, staff 
and students, and am glad to get to stay within the 
department!

Aside from work, I enjoy spending time in nature 
with plants and animals. My husband and I have 
spent the last six years renovating a house orig-
inally built in the 1890’s and turning the property 
into a small farm. We have several different gar-
dens, chickens, geese, dogs and a barn cat. I’ve 
begun growing test patches of various berries to 
see what will grow best on our land. My plan is to 
expand this year and plant an orchard with many 
varieties of berries and fruit trees.



 
Meet Our New Administrative Associate: 
Haley Herman

After a few years of working for Environmental 
Services on campus I joined the History Depart-
ment in August of 2022, as the new Administrative 
Associate. I have been a student here at Appala-
chian State for several years, working towards my 
undergraduate degree in public health. I absolute-
ly enjoy working with the History Department fac-
ulty, students and my new office colleague, Renee 
Gamble. The best part of my workday is getting 
to see the faculty members who stop by the office 
simply to say “hello” and chat for a few minutes.

I’m an avid hiker and coffee drinker. When we 
are not working, my fiancé and I enjoy traveling, 
staying in quirky Airbnb’s and exploring new cities 
and towns. We also enjoy supporting Appalachian 
State’s football team and following them to their 
away games. We live on a mini farm with dogs, 
cats, rabbits, chickens and ducks that keep us 
happily entertained and very busy.

Gone, But Never Forgotten: Donna Davis

Before my tenure at ASU I worked for United 
Telephone Company, which later became Sprint. 
I worked there for 17 years. I was interested in  
working at ASU but at the time you had to work 
on a temporary position before being considered 
for a full-time position, which I did for 15 months. I 
was then hired for a position in Academic Affairs. 

A position became available in the History Depart-
ment. I was interviewed for the position by Dr. Mi-
chael Wade and Ms. Brenda Greene to whom I 
will always be grateful. I was made welcome from 
my first day in the History Department by the fac-
ulty and staff. The faculty and staff were not only 
co-workers but we became friends. I loved it when 
they came to my office and when time allowed we 
would chat mostly about our families or about some 
event that took place during the day. I loved my job 
but working with such wonderful people made my 
job very special. Working with students was also a 
highlight for me. They were always appreciative of 
what little help I could offer them. I worked at ASU 
for 25 years and I worked in the History Depart-
ment for 23 years. I will always think of the History 
Department with the fondest of memories with love 
in my heart and a smile on my face.

Now that I am retired I spend a lot of time with my 
family. I have two grandchildren that I adore and 
ee almost every day. My Mom is 93 years young 
and I’m glad to be able to spend more time with 
her. I stay very busy which I love. My husband and 
I talk about traveling, maybe someday, but for now 
I’m just enjoying retirement. 

Michael Krenn: As I prepared for my interview for 
the position of Chairman of the Department of His-
tory at Appalachian State University in the Spring 
of 2001, the chair of the search committee (David 
White, I believe) asked me who I wanted to talk 
with first upon my arrival on campus. Without a 
moment’s hesitation I answered, “The office staff.” 
I had been in academia long enough (and actually 
worked my way through my undergraduate years 
serving as a workstudy office assistant) to know 
who REALLY kept academic departments running 
smoothly. And so, my first meeting on campus was 
with Brenda Greene and Donna Davis. After an 
hour with these two wonderful people, I knew that 
if I was lucky enough to get the job as Chairman I 
would be in good hands!

And so I was. I started my new position here at ASU 
in the Fall 2001 and my fellow historians soon got 
used to overhearing the constant yells from my of-
fice—“Brenda, what is this document that has land-
ed on my desk?” “Donna, how do I approve travel 
for faculty?” And, perhaps more often than not, 
“How do you work this __________________?” 
(Insert “computer,” “copy machine,” “scanner,” and 
anything else that has to be plugged in.) Brenda 8
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Faculty/Staff/Emeriti/Student 
Notes
Several colleagues were nominated for College 
of Arts and Sciences awards. Jonathan 
Billheimer and Amy Hudnall were nominated 
by students for the 2018-19 Richard N. Henson 
Outstanding Advisor Award.  Jeff Bortz was 
nominated for the inaugural College of Arts 
and Sciences Engagement Award, Michael 
Behrent for the Academy of Outstanding 
Teachers Award/Outstanding Teacher of the Year 
Award, and Donna Davis for the Outstanding 
Staff Award.  Congratulations to each of them for 
their outstanding service to our department!

Jeff Bortz and his friend/fellow researcher 
Marcos Aquila published the following article:
Marcos T. Aguila y Jeffrey Bortz, “Un paso 
adelante, dos pasos atrás:  La Revolución y 
las huelgas ferrocarrileras de 1911 y 1922 en 
Yucatán,” Mirada Ferroviaria (Sept.-Dec. 2018): 
1-7.

Andrea Burns’ article, “Building a Stately 
Pleasure Dome: AutoWorld and Postindustrial 
Urban Planning in Flint, Michigan,” has been 
accepted for publication in the February 2021 
issue of The Public Historian.  

Craig Caldwell presented a paper on October 
26 on “Jerome and Illyricum in Late Antiquity” 
at the “Hieronymus noster” International 
Symposium, which was hosted by the Slovenian 
Academy of Sciences and Arts in Ljubljana.

Karl Campbell conducted a television 
interview related to North Carolina politics with 
the Washington, D.C. Bureau of Spectrum TV 
and discussed his research and its implications 
on contemporary NC political culture on the “First 
in Future” podcast for the Institute of Emerging 
Issues at North Carolina State University.  

Allison Fredette received word that her 
application for a College of Arts and Sciences 
Summer Research Grant was funded in the 
amount of $5000.  The award will provide Allison 
with the opportunity to begin research on an 
exciting new project tentatively titled, “Murdering 
Laura Foster: Violence, Gender, and Memory in 
Appalachian North Carolina.”  

James R. Goff, Jr. published “Southern 
Gospel Music” (chapter 10) in Mark A. Lamport, 
Benjamin K. Forrest, and Vernon M. Whaley, eds.  

Hymns and Hymnody:  Historical and Theological 
Introductions, Volume 3:  From the English West 
to the Global South (Eugene, OR:  Wipf and 
Stock, 2019): 247-266.  He also appeared in a 
documentary on the history of the Stamps-Baxter 
Music Company building in the Oak Cliff suburb 
of Dallas.  The documentary is entitled “Give 
the World a Smile Each Day” (Alan Govenar, 
producer, Documentary Arts, 2019).

Anatoly Isaenko won the “Best Paper Award” 
for his presentation at the IOSSBR Conference 
(International Organization of Social Sciences 
and Behavioral Research) held in Las Vegas this 
past month.  Toly’s paper was entitled “Crimean 
Case of 2014 Through the Prism of Russia-NATO 
Relations and Ethnic Conflict in Ukraine.”  

Thomas Pegalow Kaplan was awarded a 
grant of $18,041 from the Conference on Jewish 
Material Claims Against Germany to support the 
18th Annual Martin and Doris Rosen Summer 
Symposium on “Remembering the Holocaust:  An 
Educator’s Symposium/Seminar.”

Jeremiah Kitunda contributed a book 
review on Making and Unmaking Nations: War, 
Leadership, and Genocide in Modern Africa by 
Scott Straus for the journal Terrorism & Political 
Violence.  

Michael L. Krenn presented his paper, 
“Hearts, Minds, and Skulls:  The International 
Debate on the Nature of Humanity in the 
Mid-Nineteenth Century,” at the Culture & 
International History VI Conference: Visions of 
Humanity, held in Berlin, May 6-8, 2019.

Sheila Phipps had 
the honor of carrying 
the University Mace 
at the December 
Commencement in her 
final semester before 
retiring on December 
31. 

Scott Relyea is 
hard at work in China thanks to his back-to-back 
Fulbright and ACLS grants.  Scott published 
“Settling Authority: Sichuan Farmers in Early 
Twentieth-Century Eastern Tibet,” in Stéphane 
Gros, ed., Frontier Tibet: Patterns of Change 
in the Sino-Tibetan Borderlands (Amsterdam: 
Amsterdam University Press, 2019).

retired a few years after my arrival, but Donna was 
the one constant during my eight years as Chair-
man. I could not have been more fortunate. Her 
unending patience (and she needed plenty of it) in 
dealing with a newbie Chair was impressive, but 
so was her kindness, her sense of humor, her col-
legiality toward faculty and students alike, and her 
absolute devotion and loyalty to the Department 
of History were palpable to anyone who came in 
contact with her.

She loved this Department and the people in it, 
and we loved her right back. Donna was recog-
nized by the Staff Shout Out Program during every 
year of that program, right up to her retirement. 
This initiative, created by Staff Senate’s Staff Rec-
ognition Committee, aims to highlight App State 
staff members for their positive contributions to the 
university. I think it’s safe to say that Donna earned 
a shout out from the Department of History every 
single day she was one of our colleagues.

Faculty Notes
Judkin Browning was selected for induction into 
the Graduate School’s Academy of Outstanding 
Mentors for 2021-22.

Andrea Burns was appointed to the Board of 
Trustees for the Blowing Rock Art and History Mu-
seum in June.

Karl Campbell’s promotion to Professor of His-
tory was approved.

Kristen Baldwin Deathridge’s article “The 
Public and the National Council on Public History” 
has been published in the organization’s Perspec-
tives on the National Council on Public History on 
its 40th Anniversary.

Allison Fredette was awarded a College of Arts 
and Sciences Research Development Summer 
Grant in support of her project entitled “Tumult and 
Temptation: Love and Divorce in Postbellum West-
ern North Carolina.”

Xi He published “Transforming through Words: 
Sudhana’s Experience in the Gaṇḍavyūhasūtra” in 
The Language of the Sūtras: Essays in Honor of 
Luis O. Gómez edited by Natalie Gummer (Manga-
lam Press, 2021), 105-146.

René Harder Horst was recently elected to 
serve as a council member for the Ethnicity, Race 

and Indigenous Peoples Section of the Latin Amer-
ican Studies Association.

Michael L. Krenn’s “The Age of Discrimination: 
Race and American Foreign Policy After World War 
I,” was published in Genealogy 2022, 6:1; https://
doi.org/10.3390/genealogy6010016.

Elizabeth Perego received an NEH Summer 
Stipend for and an American Institute of Maghrib 
Studies Fellowship to conduct research in Algeria 
for her project entitled “Algerian Women in Conflict: 
Representations of Gender, ‘Terrorism,’ and Islam 
on the Verge of the War on Terror.”

Scott Relyea’s chapter entitled “Toward Simla: 
Proposing Provinces and Claiming Territory on the 
Tibetan Plateau” was published in Boundaries and 
Borderlands A Century after the 1914 Simla Con-
vention (Routledge).

Rwany Sibaja presented his paper “1928 as a 
Transformative Year for Argentine Sports” at the 
2022 Southeastern Council for Latin American 
Studies (SECOLAS) conference in Charlotte, NC.

Carrie Streeter’s article, “Breathing Power and 
Poise: Black Women’s Movement for Self-Expres-
sion and Health, 1880s-1900s,” was awarded the 
Peter Coleman Prize by the Australasian and New 
Zealand American Studies Association. In March, 
she also completed her PhD program in History 
at the University of California San Diego after suc-
cessfully defending her dissertation, “Wings to Their 
Heels: Self-Expression and Health and the Rise of 
the New Woman.”

Mary Valante published her essay, “Power and 
Literacy in Viking-Age Dublin,” in Rethinking Medi-
eval Ireland and Beyond: Lifecycles, Landscapes, 
and Settlements, Essays in Honor of T.B. Barry, ed. 
Victoria L. McAlister and Linda Shine (Brill, 2023), 
109-124.

Emeritus Notes

Bettie Bond has just been announced as the first 
inductee into the Watauga County Historical Soci-
ety’s new Hall of Fame.

Dorothea Martin-Hoffman contributed the 
section on China to Ukraine and the Global South 
at https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/
agss-publications/. She also presented a paper at 
the Annual meeting of the Southeast World Histo-
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ry Conference on the Origins of the Non-Aligned 
Movement - The Bandung Conference 1955.

Peter Petschauer had a busy year, with publi-
cations including the lead article in Clio’s Psyche 
(28/2,Winter 2022), “COVID-19 and the Changing 
Spaces We Inhabit” (pp. 131-37) and “The False 
Neutrality of Corona Maps” (pp.165-68); and “My 
Circuitous Route into Psychohistory,” in The Many 
Roads of the Builders of Psychohistory, ed. Paul 
Elovitz (ORI Academic Press, 2021), pp. 61-67.

Timothy Silver, who retired last June, was 
awarded the rank of Professor Emeritus.

Former and Current Student Notes

Deziree Baker (’18) earned an M.A. in Urban Ed-
ucation in May 2022. She is now enrolled in a Ph.D. 
program in Curriculum & Instruction/Urban Educa-
tion at UNC-Charlotte and works in Charlotte-Meck-
lenberg Schools.

Kate Bloom (MA, Public History, 2018) was fea-
tured in a “Then and Now” segment on the College of 
Arts and Sciences web page: https://cas.appstate.
edu/news/then-and-now-kate-bloom-public-history

Krystal Carter (BS, 2019), a student in the mas-
ter’s program in Appalachian Studies, presented 
her paper, “From the Picket Lines to The Frontlines: 
The Role of Central Appalachian Women in Social 
and Environmental Justice Movements,” at the Ap-
palachian Studies Association.

Nathan Colvard (’16) was named the 2022 Ashe 
County Schools Teacher of the Year.

Sarah Davis was the recipient of the new Scott 
Syfert Scholarship in History. It goes to a first 
year Appalachian student who intends to major in 
History. Sarah intends to pursue the BA, History de-
gree.

Derek Green (B.A. History, 2009) completed 
his PhD in Ancient and Classical History last year 
(2021) at The Ohio State University and is now 
teaching in the Department of History and Philoso-
phy at Kennesaw State University.

Adam Moore(’18) joined the Davidson County 
(NC) Board of Elections as Deputy Director.

Laurel Sanders(M.A., Public History, 2011) re-
cently completed her dissertation, “Knowledge of 
Every Home: Health Sovereignty, Native Nurses’ 
Labor, and the Field Nurse Program in the Early 

Twentieth Century,” and graduated with a PhD in 
History from the University of Iowa in December 
2021. She joined the University of North Dakota 
Department of History and American Indian Studies 
as an assistant professor in the fall.

Rachel Shepherd (’04) earned her Doctor of Ed-
ucation from ETSU this year. She currently serves 
as Assistant Principal at Watauga High School.

Allen Smith (BS, History, Secondary Education, 
2013) teaches at UNCSA and was just awarded 
a BOG UNCSA Excellence in Teaching Award. 
(https://www.uncsa.edu/news/20220210- excel-
lence-in-teaching-awards.aspx). Allen teaches in 
the High School Academic Program.

Adam Warren(’07) is the new Director of the 
James Center at the Reich College of Education.    
In Memory: Leighton Ross 
Scott, Jr. (1938 - 2022)
Leighton R. Scott, Jr. who for many years made 
his home on the banks of Cove Creek in Western 
Watauga County, North Carolina, died Tuesday, 
December 20, 2022.

Born and brought up in Easton, PA, Leighton was 
the only child of Margaret and Leighton Ross Scott, 
Sr. He received a Bachelor of Arts in English from 
Haverford College in 1961. Following graduation, 
he joined the staff of the Dallas Post, a weekly 
newspaper in Dallas, PA. He covered stories, wrote 
a column entitled “Better Leighton Never,” assisted 
with production and distribution of the paper, and 
became president of the Dallas volunteer fire com-
pany.

During this time, he developed an abiding interest 
in history, eventually moving to Penn State to com-
plete his Master’s degree in 1968. He continued his 
education at Jesus College of Cambridge Univer-
sity in England, earning his PhD in 1973. His dis-
sertation area was Generals of the Eastern Roman 
Empire in the Fifth Century.

Dr. Scott joined the faculty of Appalachian State 
University in Boone, North Carolina, in 1973, first 
as a member of the History Department and later as 
a member of the Interdisciplinary Faculty at Watau-
ga College where he taught such popular courses 
as “Dangerous Ideas,” “Big Fat Books,” and “The 
New Yorker.” He was an active member of the In-
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Dr. Jamie L.H. Goodall (Jamie Hagar when 
she was at ASU, where she received her BA 
in 2008 and her MA in Public History-Museum 
Studies in 2010) gave us this update:  I graduated 
with my PhD in History from The Ohio State 
University in May 2016 and have been working 
as an Assistant Professor in the Department of 
History at Stevenson University in Baltimore, 
MD since August 2015. I have a book coming 
out in the Spring with The History Press called 
Pirates of the Chesapeake: From the Colonial 
Era to the Oyster Wars. I also published a book 
chapter in The Pedagogy of Harry Potter titled 
“The Good, The Bad, the Toxic: Using Muggle-
Borns as a Lens for First-Gen Experience with 
Mentorship” and a book chapter in A Cultural 
History of Alcohol in the Age of Enlightenment 
and Revolutions on global alcohol consumption 
between 1750-1850. Lastly, my dissertation 
is under revision with LSU Press and is 
tentatively titled Selling the Seven Seas: Piracy, 
Tastemaking, and Consumption in the Early 
Modern Caribbean, 1650-1790.  I was recently 
an invited Visiting Scholar at the University of 
Essex. My lecture on 1960s Black women’s 
activism appeared on C-SPAN 3’s Lectures 
in American History this summer and I was 
interviewed as an expert on global piracy for a 
segment on RT America. And I was on a podcast 
episode: “Episode #34 Pirates, Public History, 
and PIRATES! with Jamie Goodall.” The Rogue 
Historian Podcast; May 5, 2018. Available: https://
theroguehistorian.com/blog/2018/5/5/pirates-
public-history-and-pirates-with-jamie-goodall.  
Lastly, I live in Baltimore, MD with my husband 
and our two dogs: Thomas Jefferson (TJ) and 
John Tyler (JT).

Ky Greene, who is finishing up her MA with us 
this year, has been admitted into the History PhD 
program at Arizona State University starting Fall 
2020.

Ryan Ingerick (MA, 2017 and most recently an 
Adjunct Instructor in our department) is headed to 
the PhD program at the University of Helsinki.

At the Fall Commencement Exercises one of our 
graduates, Panagiotis “Pete” Lagusis, was 
the featured Undergraduate speaker.  

Congratulations to Jeremy Land, one of our 
MA graduates, who successfully defended his 
dissertation and was awarded the PhD in History 
from Georgia State University in August.  His 

dissertation was entitled “Boston, New York, and 
Philadelphia in Global Maritime Trade, 1700-
1775.”   Jeremy was also named as the new 
Meetings Coordinator for the Economic History 
Association beginning in Fall 2020, taking over for 
his old mentor, Dr. Jari Eloranta.
He is currently working part time as a research 
associate for the Atlanta Federal Reserve while 
he surveys and makes plans to dive headlong 
into the academic job market this coming spring.

Kenley Little (BS-History, Secondary Ed, 
2019), was named Appalachian’s Student 
Teacher of the Year for 2018-19. Kenley is 
teaching world history and sociology at West 
Forsyth High School in Clemmons.  

Thomas McLamb, who is scheduled to 
graduate with his baccalaureate degree in May 
and currently serves as the Editor of History 
Matters, has been accepted into the graduate 
programs at both Harvard and Notre Dame.  
Thomas was also one of first two recipients of the 
Edward J. Perkins International Book Award here 
at ASU.

Jewel Parker, a recent graduate from our MA 
program, is now working on her Ph.D. at UNC-
Greensboro.

Will Raby, who will be defending his MA thesis 
in March here at ASU, has been accepted into the 
Ph.D. program at UNC-Chapel Hill.

Carrie Streeter (MA, Public History, 2012), 
currently a doctoral candidate at UC-San Diego, 
was the Co-curator and Director of the Exhibition 
Catalogue entitled Modern Visions:  Modern Art:  
The Cone Sisters in North Carolina (published 
this past fall).  Also contributing to the exhibition 
and Catalogue was our Dean, Neva Specht, 
who worked closely with Carrie back when she 
was a student in our department.

Marty Tschetter (M.A. 2013), the Local 
History Librarian in Wayne County, NC, oversaw 
the second annual Duncan Public History Series.  
The series was entitled “Over Here:  Wayne 
County in World War I Through Photographs and 
Letters.”

Rebekkah Watkins, currently enrolled in our 
M.A. in History (Museum Studies), made it to the 
final round for the 3MT competition (three-minute 
thesis).  

ternational Society for the Comparative Study of 
Civilizations. During his teaching years and in re-
tirement, he made multiple study trips to Greece, 
the Balkans, Italy, and other areas associated with 
the Eastern Roman Empire. He developed a fasci-
nation with the conflict in the former Yugoslavia and 
spent a good deal of time in Bosnia, in particular.

In addition to his scholarly publications, Leighton 
published both short stories and poetry and wrote a 
sonnet to his wife on Valentine’s Day for more than 
45 years. In retirement, he also took race car driving 
lessons and became certified as a bail bondsman. 

Dr. Scott is survived by his wife of 52 years, Rebec-
ca, his daughter Laura and her husband Erik, son 
Bruce and his wife Melissa, and daughter Amy.He is 
also survived by his beloved grandchildren, Rosie, 
Nate, Ena, Annabelle, Leo, Arlo, and Patrick.

A memorial service will be held next summer in 
Cove Creek.

Some Memories from Dr. Scott’s Colleagues

Michael Moore:

I remember when Leighton arrived in our Histo-
ry Department in 1973 and of quite a few parties, 
welcoming and otherwise, in that first year. In 1974 
I was appointed director of Watauga College, the 
university’s new residential college, and Leighton 
moved over to become one of the college’s first 
full-time faculty members. That environment suited 
Leighton to a “T.”  In addition to his early and con-
tinuing scholarly interest in Late-Roman Empire mil-
itary history, Leighton was an innovative and widely 
respected teacher, who had a large and solid stu-
dent following.

Marv Williamsen:

Professional remembrance. In 1973 as we got 
to know each other I gained indelible respect for 
Leighton’s intellect. I sometimes wondered if he 
had ever forgotten anything encountered in his elite 
educational tutoring at Haverford and Cambridge, 
in combination with his working history as a rural 
journalist among the Pennsylvania peasantry, a 
part-time combination of First Responder and am-
bulance chaser. It did not take long to accumulate 
respect and admiration. 

Appalachian was undergoing profound changes 
as it joined the North Carolina university system. 
Among several adventurous conceptions was a 

leading-edge curricular innovation. Professor Mi-
chael Moore stepped up when called upon to as-
sume leadership of the new residential college, a 
program in the College of Arts and Sciences. Mike 
recruited Leighton to serve in Watauga College to 
help implement an extraordinary vision for building 
a groundbreaking interdisciplinary undergraduate 
curriculum for general education. Faculty from dis-
ciplines across campus were invited to join teaching 
teams and create novel and demanding undergrad-
uate encounters. Leighton’s wide-ranging experi-
ence in America and Europe was of great benefit, 
and over the years he team-taught and bonded with 
a variety of colleagues from diverse disciplines.

Over a decade or so, Leighton and I joined forc-
es in several undergraduate explorations featuring 
Chinese and European history and military affairs. 
Teaching together was fun and fulfilling. Leighton 
was a demanding instructor who attracted self-di-
ciplined, intellectually curious students to cranial 
pilgrimages like “DANGEROUS IDEAS” and “THE 
NEW YORKER”, which explored literary fiction as 
well as foreign policy and politics. Standards were 
high, resolutely maintained and minds stretched.

Leighton and his family traveled the borders of the 
late Roman empire by VW van before the collapse 
of the Warsaw Pact. In later years Leighton traveled 
regularly to the remnants of the modern Yugosla-
vian states in the Balkans, gaining updated friend-
ships and awareness, all corroboration for his con-
tinued creative writing well beyond the boundaries 
of research in ancient times.

Life together. Leighton was part of a new faculty 
contingent hired by Roy Carroll and senior faculty, 
outsiders trained in major research universities now 
joining survivors of the local teacher college past. 
Faculty parties stimulated close friendships among 
the newcomers and made it easy to recruit a core 
group of beer drinking urbanites for regular Friday 
afternoon gatherings at The Library Club, a new pub 
in Blowing Rock. (Remember? No booze in Boone.) 
Leighton and I and Dale Simmons and Rennie 
Brantz were the originating culprits. The group of 
historians met there for several years, joined in the 
evening by families and friends. The owner of the 
establishment, an Ohio transplant, enhanced the 
attraction of his place for faculty by answering the 
telephone with a stentorian shout: “LIBRARY”. We 
belonged there, a haven for gregarious, thirsty his-
torians. Eventually, Leighton encouraged friends 
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RETIREMENT:  Dr. Sheila Phipps
Dr. Sheila Phipps will be retiring at the end of this fall semester. She came to Appalachian 
State in 1998, having waited to begin her academic training until her youngest child 
started high school. Before entering Clinch Valley College (now University of Virginia at 
Wise), she worked for the Bureau of Land Management in Washington, D.C., Osborn High 
School in Manassas, Virginia, Fairfax County Board of Supervisors in Virginia, and the 
U.S. Postal Service, delivering mail in Clintwood, Virginia. She also raised two children, 
several dogs, cats, chickens, hogs, and goats, and one demented mallard duck while 
living in the mountains of southwestern Virginia. 

Phipps earned her graduate degrees at the College of William & Mary before moving 
to Boone to begin her work as a Women’s Historian for the department. She was not 

unfamiliar with Boone, however, having brought her children here for vacations. In fact, she believes that being able to join 
the faculty at ASU was very lucky for her because she already loved the area. 
During her career she published the biography of Mary Greenhow Lee entitled Genteel Rebel, edited the Migration 
and Settlement section of The Encyclopedia of Appalachia, co-edited a collection of articles on southern women in the 
twentieth century entitled Entering the Fray, as well as writing other articles and book reviews. She also undertook two 
administrative duties for the department: Undergraduate Advising Coordinator and Assistant Chair. Teaching, however, 
was her favorite task and she won two teaching awards during her career, including a Board of Governors Teaching 
Excellence award. 

Although Phipps enjoyed working with great colleagues and staff in the department, people whose smiling faces she will 
always remember, she will intensely miss the students, those who greeted her in the hallways and those who popped into 
her office to discuss high and low points in their lives. Some of them will be her friends throughout the rest of her life and 
she treasures being able to see how they are making use of their education, how they are building families, and how they 
have become dedicated and responsible citizens.   

After relocating in Virginia to be within driving distance of her children and grandchildren, Phipps plans to finish writing her 
next book, “Appreciate all the Little Curses”: A Cross-Gender Study of the American Civil War. She also has relatives from 
here to Alaska and wants a chance to visit with as many of them as she can during her retirement. Over the years and 
miles, however, she states that she will always remain tied, in one way or another, to her academic family at Appalachian 
State University.
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from the ASU English Department to show up and, in-
evitably among the young, guzzling contests ensued. 
The chairperson of ASU’s literature aficionados, Lloyd 
Hilton, offered a challenge: If we could induce our lead-
er, Roy Carroll, to have a beer with us, The Englishers 
would pay for all our beer for the entire evening. That 
might amount to 16 or 18 pitchers of beer. We failed. I 
think Hilton knew he was on safe ground. Good times. 
We were tight! Over the years Leighton and I shared 
our mountain existence, searching together for live 
balledup Christmas trees, solving vehicle repair issues, 
calling on each other with most problems in search 
of solutions. We were together when his second and 
third (Bruce, Amy) children were born. We got togeth-
er whenever we could to discuss our reading, current 
global affairs, and especially domestic politics. He start-
ed as a solid upper middle class Republican, but Rich-
ard Nixon, Ronald Reagan and George W were beyond 
tolerance. Heavily armed, I beat him into submission.

Our families stayed close over the years, until Leigh-
ton endured a series of freakish medical catastrophes 
resembling strokes. He barely survived a crisis in one 
hospital after another, with the constant loving sup-

port and guidance of his children in Durham and Win-
ston-Salem. Our final discussions and heartfelt encoun-
ters were in a long term care institution in Winston. As 
awful as these conditions were, I found myself grateful 
that we still had each other until the end. Fifty years of 
professional brotherhood.


